MINUTES FOR ONE (1) PUBLIC HEARING

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, OCTOBER 20, 2015 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Benjamin Gettinger called to order the Planning and Zoning meeting of October 20, 2015 at 7:35 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
Members Present:  Anthony Sutton, Michael Dolan, John Grant, Jeanne Cervin (Vice Chair); Edward Mead, Carl S. Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Benjamin Gettinger (Chairman)
Staff :  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
Ms. Cervin:  Made a motion to change the order of the agenda to take the New Business items of 7 Pond Point Avenue and 1052 Boston Post Road before the 86 Pond Point matter.  

Mr.  Mead:  Second.
Vote:  All members voted in favor of changing the order of the agenda.
C.
1.
8-24 APPROVAL – For the City’s acquisition of 60 Helwig Street
2.
8-24 APPROVAL -  For the City’s acquisition of 159 High Street.
 
The Chair suggested the Board take both 8-24 approvals together to save time.  Mr. Nichol
asked why the City would acquire 159 High Street when someone is living there.

Jonathan Berchem, City Attorney:   159 High Street is adjacent to the DiLeo piece which is adjacent to Railroad Avenue, which the City purchased and closed on Friday.  Both properties were solicited by the owners for the City to purchase due to proximity to other City owned properties and potential use for City parking at the railroad station.
Mr. Quish:  Made a motion to approve both sales.

Mr. Nichol:  Second.

Discussion:  None.
Vote:  All members voted in favor.
Motion:  Passed.

4.
7 POINT BEACH DRIVE (ZONE R-7.5)  Petition of John Bennett for Coastal Management Site Plan Review Approval to construct a single family residence on Map 30, Block 636, Parcel 3, of which Carol Ann Greunke is the owner.

John Bennett, contractor for the owner/applicant, Carol Ann Greunke stated the request for   Coastal Area Management approval to build a single family residence at 7 Point Beach Drive, noting the required City departments submitted positive reviews of the application.

Mr. Sulkis:  Stated according to Stephen Harris’ report, the application is satisfactory and complete.

Mr. Nichol:  Asked about the condition of the existing sea wall.

Mr. Bennett:  Noted his responsibilities as contractor did not have anything to do with the existing sea wall.
Motion:  
 To approve by Ms. Cervin.
Second:    By Mr. Grant.


Mr. Grant:  Second.


Discussion:  None.

 
5.
1052 BOSTON POST ROAD (ZONE ICD) Petition of Philip Craft for a Minor Amendment to a 



Special Permit to extend completion of on-site rock excavation and processing for six (6) months.  (Original approval was granted on 8/6/2013) on Map 77, Block 832, Parcel 2A, of which Turnpike Lodge, Inc., is the owner.
Phillip Craft, 1052 Boston Post Road, aka Howard Johnson’s.  Asked to extend the rock crushing and excavation operation on the property for six more months, under the Special Permit that was granted by the Planning and Zoning Board on September 3, 2013.   The project is approximately 93% complete at this time and he would like to finish it up.   

Mr. Sulkis:  When they originally came before the Board they thought the project would take 18-24 months.  Mr. Craft told him the machinery that does this work breaks down frequently and causes a delay.  That is why the project has not been completed.
 Chairman Gettinger:  How long to expected completion?
Mr. Graft:  Thirty days for the crushing and about four days of blasting.  He does not expect this particular part of the operation will take as long as six months, but chose that time so as not to come before the Board again.

[At ths time the public wished to speak, but the request for a Minor Amendment to a Special Permit does not require a public hearing, so the public were not permitted to comment on the application.]

Throught the Chair a member of the audience stated the project was in violation of the Special Permit approval.  Chairman Gettinger asked Mr. Craft if this was the case.

Mr. Craft:  Denied the allegation stating the work has been monitored and regulated by the State, as well as the City zoning officials and they have met all their obligations under the permit.

Motion:  By Mr. Nichol for approval.

Second :  By Mr. Grant
Discussion:   The Chair urged the applicant to finish the project as quickly as possible.  The neighbors are very displeased.

Vote:  Nine members voted in favor of approval.  Mr. Quish voted against approval.
D.
NEW BUSINESS

 3.
86 Pond Point Avenue.   Petition of Tom Collucci for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct 22 residential units under CGS 8-30g Affordable Housing Act on Map 57, Block 712, Parcels 104a, 105a and 106a, of which Colberg, LLC is the owner.    

Action on proposed settlement for COLBERG, LLC v. PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD OF THE CITY OF MILFORD, Docket #HHD-CV14-6052509-S .  If settlement is approved there will be a  C.G.S. Section 8-8(n) hearing for the court to decide on the proposed settlement on Thursday, November 12, 2015 at 10 AM, at the Superior Court for the Judicial District of Hartford, Land Use Litigation Docket, 95 Washington Street, Hartford, Connecticut.

Matthew Woods, Trial Counsel for the City of Milford.  Showed the Board two plans that they had reviewed in Executive Sessions.  

Background:  The application was filed to construct 22 additional units at the subject property where there is one single family house.  By the Board’s denial of the application an appeal was filed in court and Judge Marshall Berger on June 29, 2015 sustained the appeal.  The City filed a “Petition for Certification”, which is the request for permission to appeal a decision.  Two judges on the appellate court must vote to allow the appeal, which would allow the City to appeal the decision.  A decision has not been made as to the Petition for Certification. 

Attorney Woods indicated the settlement before the Board tonight, reduces the intensity of the development from a total of 23 units to 16 units, which is a 30% reduction.  It reduces the impervious surface from 57,000 SF to 37,000 SF, which is a 35% reduction.  The proposed settlement creates a new street with 12 single family homes abnd two duplex buildings with two affordable units in each duplex building, which is more in line with the neighborhood.
The Board has to decide whether to reject the settlement and take the chance on whether the matter will be taken to the Appellate Court, or the Board can approve the settlement and it goes before Judge Berger on November 12th, as to whether he will approve the settlement.  

Attorney Woods indicated he was not optimistic that the City would prevail at the Appellate Court level.  Not even optimistic that the Petition for Certification will be granted.  If the petition is denied, that’s the end of the case and the developer can build the 23 units.

The Chair noted this procedure allowed the public to comment, although this was not a public hearing.  

Attorney Woods:  Judge Berger wants local planning and zoning boards and commissions to have some input from the public, [neighbors], as to whether or not to approve the settlement.  That is not to say if everyone who speaks opposes the settlement, that their comments would make a difference.

The Chair opened the item of a settlement of 86 Pond Point Avenue for public comment.  Asked the public to keep their comments to under three minutes.  

The Chair asked if anyone was in favor of the settlement.  (No response)
The Chair asked if anyone was opposed to the settlement:

Christine Baumuth, 23 Dawes Street  - Opposed to the proposed settlement and all 8-30g developments. Devaluation of homes.   
Ann Lambiase – 17 Dawes Street – Opposed.  City Departments rubber stamp the approvals.  They are not doing actual studies.  Increased traffic in areas of 8-30g developments. Homes losing value.
Bob Sandman, 58 Pauline Street.  What has happened to make Milford Ground Zero for 8-30g projects.  Attended the Appeals court hearing in Hartford.  The Judge concluded that the City did not provide enough new information to alter his decision.  The City did not provide a traffic study or additional reasons for denial.  Asked the Board to deny high density building on this property.
Steve Fricky, Lindy Street  This is private property.  Where is the snow going to be moved to?  The City will not plow that street.  The traffic report did not count all the cars that go by the site each morning.
Susan Simmat,  200 Pond Point Ave.  Unfortunately agrees with Mr. Woods that the City will lose the case and the project will be built.  Asked that the Board ask for a traffic study under the new City ordinance allowing the Board to hire a consultant in future 8-30g applications.  
Barry Lawless, 41 Pauline Street   Adjacent to the property.  His concern is water and drainage which has always been a problem and will become a bigger problem.  The residents do not know anything about the new plan and what other construction and drainage system they are proposing.
Suzanne Debiase, 77 Lindy Street.  Opposed to the 23 units and 16 units.  All have water problems.  Showed photos of water after a rainstorm.  Taking down the tree will make it worse.  Concerned about what the City will become if these developments continue.
Robert Lukas, 99 Pond Point Ave.  Grew up in this specific neighborhood.  Water has always been a problem and will be a bigger problem if this development goes in. 
Susan Bedworth, 72 Lindy Street.  Confused as to the how the units will be constructed – affordable vs. market units.  Did not think there was supposed to be a difference.  Against the density; 22 units on 2.5 acres.  Retention pond maintenance.
Bryan Anderson, 49 Ingersoll Road.  Has previously stated his opposition to the project.  This project has caused a lot of angst, received a lot of attention, and the Board has a difficult decision to make.  The residents are troubled by developments that are being proposed that are 2 and 3 stories next to single family houses.   In this case the applicant is proposing single family and duplexes.  Earlier in the winter the Applicant circulated a petition in the neighborhood for a 14-unit configuration.  Now a 16 unit configuration is being proposed.  Wants to know how 14 went to 16 units.  Why does the settlement include more units than what was originally provided by the applicant last winter after the Board’s denial of the application.
Paula Smith, 62 Hauser Street.  She has been walking the neighborhoods in the past few months and this is the one issue that comes up every time.  The Board has to vote it down.  There are ways of working with developers to make sure these types of development are put in the right areas. Keep fighting every application even if they go to court.    
Jim McCarthy, 119 Marino Drive.   Agrees with everything that was said.  The whole area is single family houses and the people have lived there a long time.  The developments are changing the character of Milford.       
George Koski, 112 Marino Drive.  Please stop this.

Pam Staneski, 35 Point Lookout.  People are not sure where this stands.  It’s in the courts in an appeal process.  The judge is asking for feedback.   The people have not seen the new plan.  Question:  Has the process been followed with the new plan?  Has it gone through the City departments?  Has it gone through the process that the original plan went through?  Community needs to know that this plan is going through the same scrutiny as the initial plan.  
Is this public comment going back to the judge when he makes his decision?  The Board of Aldermen has approved an ordinance that allows the Board to hire its own experts.  If this plan has not been vetted, the Board can hire experts that can make the case for denial.  

Chairman Gettinger:  Asked for clarification:  If the application to appeal the trial court’s decision is denied, then the original application will automatically be granted.   
Attorney Berchem:  The matter is time sensitive because Judge Berger made his decision sustaining the applicant’s appeal of the 2013 Board’s decision.  The City filed a Petition for Certification, which is a request for permission of the Appellate Court to appeal Judge Berger’s decision.  The City has not heard back from the Appellate Court as yet.  If the request is denied, there is nowhere else to go and no ability to reach a settlement of the court case, because the court case will be done.  Thus, the time sensitivity for the Board and the request for a decision.
Chairman Gettinger:  It appears the judge blamed the Board to some degree, yet he had 24 such cases and approved all of them.

Attorney Berchem:  There were 22 decisions in favor of the applicant; two of which Petitions for Certification were granted by the Court, which were ultimately affirmed by the Appellate Court.

Board Comment:
Mr. Quish:   Referred to feedback regarding changes to the plan.  One is ownership and maintenance of the retention pond.  Also, this is a very different proposal.  Thinks it would be reasonable to give it the same thorough look as a new proposal utilizing the ordinance allowing the Board to hire consultants.  
Chairman Gettinger:  The burden is impossible for the Board.  From reading the statute he believes the 8-30g developments will get approved, whether by the Board or the court.  Everyone needs to be realistic.  It’s unfortunate and the change has to come from Hartford.  
The Chair stated he was against the settlement.  Thinks the City should take its chances at the Appellate Court.  Hopefully the right thing will happen and the application will ultimately be denied.

Ms. Cervin:  The Board is being asked to choose between two very difficult things.  She is not willing to gamble that the original application will be denied.   This not a forum on 8-30g.  The Board and public has a lot to say on this, but that time has passed.  The original application is not being looked at right now.  That too has passed.  The question for the Board is:  What is best for the neighborhood and what are the chances for [hopefully] the better decision being made.  She believes the better decision is to go with the settlement, especially after hearing the options from Mr. Woods.  The Board does not have the power to stop 8-30g.  She noted the Board is happy it can work with the new ordinance to hire consultants for specific studies.
Jerry Fiorentino, 11 Spencer Street.  He is hearing the public cannot fight 8-30g.  Why is the City not meeting the affordable quota?  Why is senior housing not counted.  He owns a 12-unit building and claims all his units are affordable.  The City should encourage apartment house owners like him to convert their units to affordable housing, would that end this issue?
Mr. Sulkis:  8-30g specifies how the City does the counting for affordable housing.  It is not as simple as deed restricting properties.  It goes back to the way the statute is written.  

 Chairman Gettinger:  The law has to be changed in Hartford.  Otherwise these applications will be denied by the Board and ultimately granted by the court.  
John Callun, 35 Pauline Street:  The court says the developer can do anything he wants under this law.  Suggests the City rubber stamp on all the plans, deeds, etc. “Not in Compliance With City Regulations”.
Motion:  By Mr. Quish to deny the settlement proposal.

Second:  Mr. Grant
Discussion:

Mr. Sutton:  If Mr. Quish’s motion to not accept the settlement proposal is defeated, does that automatically mean that the Board has approved the settlement agreement, because the Board has not made an affirmative act to accept the proposed settlement?
Mr. Berchem:  No.  If Mr. Quish’s motion fails, it does not mean that there would have to be a separate vote.  A vote to approve has to state the reasons for the approval, or the settlement, in order for it to qualify for the court to consider it.
Mr. Quish:  Feels conflicted  Potentially something will be built there.  Believes the neighbors want to roll the dice.  He wants the public to understand that it is very likely that 23 units will be approved as opposed to the 16 units that are being proposed in the settlement.  He is an advocate for the residents against 8-30g and will stick with the residents’ decision.
Mr. Dolan:  It is at the point where a decision is going to be made one way or the other.  He believes the audience should have the most say.  Asked the audience if they wanted to roll the dice with the knowledge that it eventually might be 32 units (corrected to 23), as opposed to accepting a settlement for 16 units.
The audience responded they wanted to roll the dice and take their chances.

Mr. Sulkis:  The original application had the roads and drainage taken care of by the applicant.  The proposed settlement would create a city street and a drainage basin that would be on private property that the City would be responsible for.
Mr. Mead: The settlement option is less dense and there is less impervious area.  The original plan had a large parking lot where none of the apartments had their own garages or driveways.  The settlement plan has off-street parking; less pavement, thus less runoff, and all the homes are away from the property lines creating more green space in between the proposed homes and the original apartments, where they were only 12.5 feet from Mr. Lawless’ property line.   

Ms. Cervin:  Agreed with Mr. Mead’s assessment.  That’s why she thinks it’s not wise to use this as a forum on 8-30g.  There are better ways of doing it than to use this particular application and piece of land.  Thinks the residents will get a better project if the settlement is taken, rather than the original application that will be built 1-2 years down the road.
Vote:  Messrs. Dolan, Grant, Nichol, Panzella, Quish and Gettinger voted in favor of denying the settlement proposal.  Ms. Cervin;  Messrs. Sutton, Mead and Moore voted against the motion to deny the proposed settlement.  The motion to deny the settlement passed 6-4.
[A recess was taken from 8:40 to 8:50 p.m.]
D.
PUBLIC HEARING  - CLOSE BY 11/24/2015 ; EXPIRES ON  1/28/2016
 
6.
1613 NEW HAVEN AVENUE (ZONE R-12.5) Petition of Thomas B. Lynch, Esq. for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct eight residential units of Affordable Housing under Connecticut General Statutes 8-30g, on Map 82, Block 791, Parcel 7A, of which Charles Gagliardi is the owner.
Attorney Thomas B. Lynch, Lynch Trembicki and Boynton, with Charlie Gagliardi, the owner of the property.  Application is for the construction of an 8-unit multi-family under 
Sec. 8-30g, Affordable Housing Act.  John Wicko is the architect; Ron Wassmer, PE, engineer; David Spear, Traffic Report.
Property is in the R-12.5 zone in Woodmont on New Haven Avenue.  Listed the various types of buildings and developments along New Haven Avenue, which is a State road.   This project is designed to blend into the residential aspect of the community.  Attorney Lynch enumerated the multi family housing in the vicinity that will be similar to the subject property.

He cited 1556 New Haven Avenue, a similar 8-30g application that was approved by the court to allow the contruction of a 7-unit apartment complex that had been denied by the Planning and Zoning Board.
The project consists of three buildings with a total of eight units.  There will be three units in Buildings 1 and 3.  The three units in Building 1 will be designated as affordable under the Affordability Plan.  
This property was the subject of a proposed two lot subdivision that was brought to the Board in 2013.  Waivers were requested at that time, and a denial of the application was recommended by Staff.  The property owner is now coming before the Board with an 8-30g application.

Attorney Lynch submitted an 8-tab booklet of exhibits, for the record, outlining the issues he would address.

Attorney Lynch gave the statistics for the affordable units:  Individual 80% of the median income and 60% of the median income.   The median income of Milford is high, therefore, the required income for an individual and families is not low income.  The Affordability Plan outlines the cost of rent and required incomes.
Attorney Lynch spoke about the police report that was originally done by Lt. Vaughan Dumas. Concern had been raised as to whether garbage trucks could go through the property to pick up garbage.  A private service will pick up refuse and recycling with a small vehicle to access the refuse area.  A recent police report after the plans were changed and resubmitted were approved by the Police Commission on September 15, 2015.  He cited the other City department approvals.  The original plan was for 9 units, but was redesigned for 8 units, in accordance with the application that was approved across the street.
John Wicko, Architect, 50 Broad Street.  Charged with designing the three townhouse buildings on the site.  He described the architecture and plans for the buildings, apartment units, garages and landscaping as shown on the display.     
Ron Wassmer, PE, LS, 158 Woodmont Road.  Mr.Wassmer brought the original sketch of the plans which the applicant decided to scale back to the present application.  He discussed the parking,  Showed proximity and distance from neighboring properties.  Described storm drainage, utility plans, landscape plan and green space, as well as the lighting plan.  
David Spear, DLS Traffic Engineering, Windsor, CT.  Proposal for 8 townhouse units on New Haven Ave.  He described the traffic study process.  He concluded this is a good location from a traffic point of view.

Attorney Lynch:  Reviewed Mr. Sulkis’ Administrative Summary and commented on specific notes that Mr. Sulkis had made.  Rt 162 is a wide State highway.  No threat to health and safety.  Fire and police have approved.

Mr. Sulkis:  Stated his questions had been answered.

Ms. Cervin:  Asked about tandem parking on the site.
Mr. Wicko:  This type of parking is not unusual in the shoreline area.  Visitor parking has also been added.  
Ms. Cervin:  Questioned the visitor parking on grassy pavers.  Grass growing through and grass growing between them.  Who will maintain these?

Mr. Wicko:  The site did not require visitor parking and will not be used all the time.  The pavers will be maintained through a service who will be maintaining the rest of the property.

Mr. Nichol:  Asked about snow removal and where it will go.
Attorney Lynch:  Described the two areas that could accommodate the snow. 

Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing to the public and read the public speaking procedure.  Asked if anyone was in favor of the application:  No response.  Asked if anyone was against the application:   

Wendy Fitzgerald, 12 Anderson Avenue.  Owns the property directly adjacent to the property in question.  That had been part of her house which is the mansion on the property.  Because the applicant was denied to put two houses on the property, eight units are being built.  She described how her property would be directly affected by the proposed construction.  Also had an issue with the traffic study.
William Stark, 17 Chaucer Court.  Noted the legal notice was incorrect by stating the application was for eight residential units of Affordable Housing when there are three affordable units of the eight units proposed.  The residents of the Borough of Woodmont are opposed to the over-development in the area due to its negative impact on the character of the neighborhood and a diminished sense of personal privacy and devaluation of property value.
Chris Pooler, 2 Grove Street.   This development is not keeping in the character of the neighborhood.  Developers using this law to get their developments built.  Concerned about parking on the grass pavers which is close to the beach and the fluids leaking from the vehicles will affect the groundwater and go into the Sound.  Asked about the patio area that will be facing New Haven Avenue.  Too dense.
Tina Andranovich, 1564 New Haven Avenue.  Asked the Board not to compare this to 1556 New Haven Avenue.  This application is being rushed through.  Sour grapes about not getting the two lot subdivision.  Traffic study not accurate.
Steve Hayden, 1592 New Haven Avenue.  Moved to Woodmont a year and a half ago.

Heavy traffic in the area, especially in the summer.  Project does not fit for the neighborhood.

Connie Passcarella, 4 Rosemary Court.  Property is zoned for one house.  Has a problem with the parking, especially in the summer.  Will adversely affect the beach.  Depreciation of the homes that have been lived in for many years.

Pat Jaser, 18 Rosemary Court.  Agrees with Mrs. Passarello.  Her house is on the property line of the proposed development.  Inappropriate for the area.  Traffic will increase.
Chris Golato, Grove Street.  Across the street from this property.  Traffic is a problem, especially in the summer.  Motorcycles travel for miles on the road.  This will only add to the problem.

Jeffrey Andranovich, 1564 New Haven Avenue.  Asked the Board to vote against this and let Hartford be the bad guys, even if the denial is overturned.
Pat Dilonardo, 3 Anderson Avenue – No parking on New Haven Avenue, especially in the summer.  People will go to the small side streets to park, which is already jam packed.
David Padolla, 2 Rosemary Court.  Frustrated by the whole process.  Recommended rejection by the Board.
Dan German, 114 Beach Avenue.  Opposed to this development.  Safety regarding increased traffic, which will be a big problem.  Waterfront properties abutting this property diminishes their value.
Jerry Fiorentino, 11 Spencer St.  Lives about three properties away from the proposed building.  Showed the 50 foot strip at the end of Anderson Avenue the morning after people camped in the area on Labor Day weekend. Residents are paying high taxes and not getting much protection for their investment.  He submitted, for the record, a photograph of the area he described.
Lawrence Graves, 1668 New Haven Avenue.  If the owner of the property is living in the Connecticut area, he would not want this crowded development being put on his back door.

Attorney Lynch:  Submitted the prior site plan for nine units for the record.  The traffic signal at New Haven and Anderson Avenues adds to the safety of the area, along with the site lines.

The application has met all the requirements. 
Chairman Gettinger:  Asked if under the new ordinance the Board could request a traffic study be conducted for this application.  Who would do the research and hire the expert?
Mr. Sulkis:  Question 1:  Yes, but it would have to occur within the statutory time lines.  Question 2:  He would have to consult with the City Attorney on this. 

Attorney Lynch:  Did not think a project of this size would warrant an independent traffic study. The traffic report speaks for itself.  This is a state highway.  It is not a narrow country road in a remote section of Milford.  It is an expense that will be added to his client’s total cost of presenting the application and he does not think it is not necessary, however, it is the Board’s prerogative.
Chairman Gettinger:  Suggested that the Board as a rule of thumb require independent traffic studies be made for all 8-30g applications, no matter what the size of the project is.

Attorney Lynch:  Referred to the 8-30g project on Meadowside Road where a traffic consultant was hired by one of the neighbors who disputed the applicant’s traffic expert.  He 
did not hear anything tonight that disputed the quantitative measures that Mr. Spears made in his report.  Based upon the location of this property and number of units on this property, he does not think a traffic analysis is necessary.

Mr. Mead:  Asked that the Board receive a copy of the traffic report to review.

Attorney Lynch:  Will get copies of the traffic study to be distributed to the Board.

Chairman Gettinger:  Suggested keeping the public hearing open solely for traffic issues and for the Board to hire its own traffic expert and to review the applicant’s traffic report.
Ms. Cervin:   Wants to see the landscaping changes, as well as lighting and patio doors to the site plan.

Attorney Lynch:  Noted the corrections would be made to the site plan. 
The Board concurred they would request an independent traffic study and will keep the public hearing open for the purpose of comparing traffic studies, as well as the issues Ms. Cervin would like addressed by the applicant.
E.

LIAISON REPORTS - None
F.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  -   Update
Mr. Grant:  Several regulation changes have been sent out to the required agencies and City Attorney, which will be coming up for a public hearing soon.
Joseph D Griffith, Director, Department of Permitting and Land Use:  Addressed the Board with regard to Sec. 5.3.6. Commercial Advertising Signs, allowing for electronic or digital billboards.  In mid-June the P & Z Board authorized the Planning and Zoning office to distribute proposed amendments to Section 5.3.6, which was to allow commercial ground signs to include LED illuminated signs in specific locations.  The Board approved proposed text change reads as follows:  SECTION 5.3.6    Commercial Advertising Signs in CDD-1, CDD-3, CDD5, ICD & ID Zoning Districts: Subject to all other provisions and limitations of these regulations, indirectly illuminated or LED illuminated commercial advertising signs shall be allowed in CDD-1, CDD-3, CDD-5, Interchange Commercial and Industrial Districts, subject to Special Permit and Site Plan Approval and the following additional conditions and safeguards.
Since that time an interested party has come in and asked for amendments to this proposed regulation.  Mr. Griffith is coming to the Board tonight to include as part of the regulation change for the purposes of this section to read:  “For the purposes of this section, the location of ground signs shall be the perpendicular distance measured from the street, right-of-way, lot line, or distance to other ground signs to the nearest point at which the ground sign structure intersects the earth.”  
Upon the Board’s approval to add this wording to the prior approved text change, it would follow 
the standard procedure for review and ultimately for a public hearing where it can be reviewed and changed if required.

Mr. Quish:  Does this affect a particular sign?

Mr. Griffith:  Yes, it was proposed by the owner of the sign.

This amendment is clarifying how the signs are measured within the districts that are permitted to have these commercial signs   

Chairman Gettinger:  If the Board wants to tailor this language as presented now, it can do so.
Discussion as to whether this text change should proceed as requested and if it is within the context of the commercial sign concept that the subcommittee and board had discussed and approved to proceed to the regulatory commissions.
Mr. Griffith:  Stated the text change could be submitted in the format presented tonight and after   comments have been received, it could be discussed and reviewed separately from the first paragraph.

Motion:  By Mr. Grant to forward the proposed text change presented tonight to the City Attorney and reviewing agencies for review and comment.

Second:  Mr. Sutton

Discussion:  
Mr. Quish.  This is not the standard procedure and there should be consistency in the regulation change process.  
Chairman Gettinger:   Regulation changes are proposed all the time by applicants that are heard and acted upon without going to the subcommittee.  In favor of moving this forward.
Vote:  Nine members voted in favor of submitting the proposed regulation change for review.
Mr. Quish voted against.
Motion:  Approved.

G. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (10/6/2015)
Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve.
Second:  By Mr. Panzella
Discussion:  None

Vote:  All in favor.

H.
CHAIR’S REPORT - None
I.
STAFF REPORT - None
The meeting adjourned at 10:45 p.m.  The next Planning and Zoning meeting will be held Wednesday, November 4, 2015.
Phyllis Leggett


Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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